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External Audit (National Audit Office)
Summary of Action Points
	2011-12 Annual Report and Accounts including the Governance Statement
	
The Committee to review a paper on Complaints 
Handling at a future meeting in the autumn.


Supplier payment performance to be included within 
the monthly Finance Report which is reported  to the 
Audit Committee.


	Annual Internal Audit Report and Opinion
	
Deloitte to revise context around the Internal Audit 
opinion and forward final report to Darryl Nunn.

	Any other Business
	
Deloitte to periodically provide feedback from findings 
on the Internal Audit Feedback Questionnaire, based 
on themes.


1. 
Chairman’s introduction, declarations of interest and minutes and matters 
arising
1.1 John Roberts opened the meeting and welcomed John Farrelly, trainee accountant on the Government Finance Scheme who was shadowing Darryl Nunn.  Apologies had been received from Andy Palmer, Ofsted Board Member, Ian Dickerson, Head of Audit and Risk and Sid Sidhu, NAO.   
1.2 The Committee accepted the minutes as an accurate record of the Audit Committee meeting on 29 March 2012.
1.3 There were no matters arising from the last meeting.
1.4 The Committee noted the Action Log. Darryl Nunn updated the Committee on the action to review the format of the monthly performance report.  He explained that Linda Farrant had met with the Head of Corporate Affairs and Communication and proposals were being taken forward to review the format for Audit Committee and the Board. A further update would be provided at the next meeting in June.
1.5 Members noted the latest position on the RAISEonline contract. The DfE have approached the Cabinet Office to seek an extension to the existing contract, this is helpful in the longer term. In the shorter term, Ofsted have identified an in-house system to provide school inspectors with essential pre-inspection attainment and achievement data from March 2013, when the current RAISEonline contract ends.  Part of this option is to explore the maintenance of the existing system.  Members noted Richard Brooks, Director of Strategy is leading on this project.

NB: Please see attached update note from Richard Brooks prepared following the 
discussion at the meeting.
2.  
2011-12 Annual Report and Accounts including the Governance 
Statement 
2.1 The Audit Committee was invited to review and comment on the report prior to releasing it to NAO for further work and then circulation to the Ofsted Board for comments, and to HM Treasury and the Department for Education for information. Darryl also reported that Ofsted had met all the financial targets set by HM Treasury.

2.2 The Committee noted that following the completion of the audit, the NAO will report their findings to the Audit Committee. The final Annual Report and Accounts will be circulated to the Audit Committee on 1 June.

2.3 At the Audit Committee on 8 June members will have an opportunity to discuss the findings of the audit with the Director, Finance and Resources and the NAO Audit Director.  The Accounting Officer will then be invited to sign-off the final Annual Report and Accounts and Governance Statement prior to laying before Parliament in mid-June.
2.4 The Audit Committee discussed the Annual Report and Accounts and the specific and general comments were as follows:
· The Committee noted that the report is a factual statement not to be confused with HMCI’s Annual Report and it is setting out what has been done in the last financial year.

· P3 - The Audit Committee noted that this was a very early draft which would change. HMCI will use the opportunity presented by the accounts to get his personal message across.
· P35 – remove erroneous figures in the table.
· P27 – In terms of complaints that are escalated to the Independent Complaints Adjudicator, it was uncertain whether these complaints were communicated to the Ofsted Board regularly.  Lorraine Langham agreed to check.  The Committee noted complaints and legal cases are likely to increase from September 2012 onwards and it would be useful for the Committee to review the complaints handling process at a future meeting.
· P1-37 - The Committee agreed to feedback any drafting points to Darryl Nunn separately.
· P38-41 - The Committee noted the remuneration report.  The tables for salary and pension evaluations were still to be added, the Committee would review the full report including tables at the next meeting in June.
· P43 – Paragraph 182 ‘significant remote contingent liabilities’ it was noted that the definition of ‘significant’ was highlighted through the process of meeting with Legal Services to identify any potential issues. The Committee were unsure whether ‘remote’ was a government term and Darryl Nunn agreed to consult with the NAO as to whether we should leave these words in.
· P43 – Under paragraphs 187-189 paying undisputed invoices within agreed timescales.  The Committee noted the targets were set by HM Treasury and it would be useful to include performance against these targets within the monthly Finance Report which is reported to the Audit Committee.
· P76 – under programme costs, the inspection costs had increased from £60m to £63m.  Louise Grainger-Hulme to check analysis and report back why the costs had increased.  To send response when minutes are circulated.

· P50 – Governance statement, paragraph 212 said no formal reports were produced by the Audit Committee. To be updated to include the Annual Report of the Audit Committee.

· P57, Paragraph 246 ‘in our opinion Ofsted has adequate and effective systems…..’ Deloitte to give consideration to revising the wording to be in line with the number of substantial assurances received during the audit programme.
· Consideration should be given to add a couple of paragraphs to the end of the Governance Statement to include that the internal auditors had expressed their opinion, the Audit Committee’s opinion and concluding that we were content with what is in the statement.
· P55 – Personal data incidents table. Change ‘date of incident’ from May 2012 to May 2011. 
· P56 - To add context in terms of volume of data. Although the totals are not significant it would be helpful to provide some context around the figures. 

· P57 – paragraph 248, to include end of year assurance from Directors rather than interim.

· P58, paragraph 252, to add a sentence to include that Ofsted Board and the Audit Committee receive regular IT reports on key projects.
2.5 The Committee thanked Linda Farrant and John Roberts for their time and effort in working through the Annual Report and Accounts in advance of the Audit Committee meeting. 
2.6 The Committee thanked Neil Greenwood, Louise Grainger-Hulme and their teams for producing the Annual Account and Reports.

2.7 The Committee agreed the Annual Report and Accounts would be updated to reflect amendments requested by the Audit Committee and would then be forwarded to the NAO for audit.


Action: The Committee to review a paper on Complaints Handling at a 
future meeting in the autumn.
Action: Supplier payment performance to be included within the monthly Finance Report which is reported to the Audit Committee.
3.
Annual Internal Audit Report and Opinion 
3.1 Introducing this item, Morag Childs explained that the role of internal audit is to provide the Accounting Officer, with an objective evaluation of, and opinion on, the overall adequacy and effectiveness of the organisation’s framework of governance, risk management and control.

3.2 Adam Stock explained that the opinion is based on the results of the internal audits completed during the year.  The opinion is positive assurance which reflects the work carried out over the year.
3.3 Deloitte thanked management and staff for their input throughout the year.
3.4 The Committee noted the Annual Internal Audit Report and Opinion and asked Deloitte to provide some context to the wording of the opinion.  

Action: Deloitte to revise context around the Internal Audit opinion and 
forward final report to Darryl Nunn.
4.
Internal Audit Update
4.1
The Committee noted the final report for 2011-12.

4.2
The Committee noted for 2012-13 that the agreed start dates were in the process 
of being confirmed.  An 
action from the last Audit Committee meeting was to 
categorise corporate systems and key elements from the internal audit opinion 
under items 1-9. The added value reviews were listed under items 10-15 and 
any other under 16.
4.3
The Committee noted the new format of the Internal Audit Progress report.

5. 
Issued Internal Audit Reports
5.1 The Committee noted the findings of the ‘follow up’ audit report which completed the programme for the year.  The Committee noted two HR recommendations which were not implemented due to Government changes.  Therefore, these would not be monitored as part of the monthly audit recommendation report.
6.
Spending Review update
6.1 Darryl Nunn provided a verbal update explaining the latest position of the Spending Review and covering an update on the audit recommendation report which was published earlier in the year.  He explained the Spending Review Plan is divided into three areas direct inspection and regulation activity; inspection and regulatory support activity and corporate services. 
6.2 Darryl Nunn explained in terms of direct inspection and regulation activity, a number of changes to inspection activity have been identified and consideration of the impact it has on Spending Review plan. As part of final budget exercise all plans have been updated and overall the plan is on track.  The process involved collating all changes and looking at the impact on both internal and external delivery, as well as reviewing the business model and seeking additional savings out of efficiencies.  
6.3 The Committee noted that in terms of Inspection Support areas the outcomes from the Manager Led Reviews which used LEAN principles to review processes and efficiencies were looking positive against the overall 40% targeted savings.  Darryl Nunn explained the majority of areas in particular in inspection support, were now complete
6.4 The Committee noted the Voluntary Exit Scheme has identified the first 90 applicants to be released.
6.5 In the Corporate Services area, the 2012-13 budget was showing circa 30% reduction and the plans were in place for Corporate areas to achieve the required 40% overall saving.
6.6 The Committee noted the impact that HMCI’s reforms may have on the spending review plan.  Some work has been done to identify the impact of those activities that were currently in consultation. 

6.7 The Committee noted the DfE have agreed a process where they will underwrite any potential overspend in either of the spending review years that are generated from HMCI’s reforms currently under consultation.
6.8 In terms of the Spending Review audit report, the Committee noted that the Spending Review Group was developing a single delivery plan to support progress monitoring against spending review targets.  The Spending Review Group was also working with Executive Board to review the Strategic Risk Register to ensure it reflected the impact of spending review risks. There will be a further verbal update at the next Audit Committee meeting.
6.9 The Committee noted governance arrangements outlined by Lorraine Langham.  In order to support the organisation through change over the spending review period, the governance structure had been changed to create an Inspection Reform Board which was being chaired by John Goldup to deliver changes in inspection, and a revised Operational Executive Board, chaired by Lorraine Langham, which will have responsibility for overseeing the programme of change Ofsted-wide, including monitoring the impact on business as usual.
7.
Progress against Audit Recommendations Report
7.1 The Committee noted the progress made up to March 2012 in addressing audit findings. 
8.
High Level Risks
8.1 Darryl Nunn presented the High Level Risk Register showing the position at the end of March 2012.
8.2 The Committee noted that the OEB had a session to review the strategic risks using the PESTLE model. They identified a range of strategic risks under each of the PESTLE headings which were now being developed to form an updated Strategic Risk Register.  OEB also agreed that, once developed, these would replace the current use of ‘Risk Themes’. They also approved the secondment of a Risk Practitioner.

8.3 The Committee noted the outcome of this work would be available for review at their next meeting. 
9.
Monthly Performance Report
9.1 Sue Gregory gave an overview of the Operational Performance Report for the period ending March 2012.
9.2 The Committee noted a written comment submitted from Andy Palmer, where he reiterated the risks of focus on attainment of targets (volumes) without the same degree of attention to quality.  The Committee noted that the new Corporate Plan captured quality as well as volumes, there were targets and measures in the plan that will help to see this clearly.

9.3 Sue Gregory explained that the Corporate Plan reflects what we are doing with the ISPs, by reviewing the KPIs on quality and delivery. The ISPs were engaged in this work to ensure that we met HMCI’s statutory targets in particularly against the backdrop of rapid and constant change.
9.4 Sue Gregory reported on 1.1.55 EYR: post-registration inspections which was red due to poorer performance earlier in the year. The social care and Early Years targets had all been met.
9.5 The Committee thanked and congratulated Sue Gregory for her good work in achieving all inspection targets for the 2011-12 financial year.
10.
Finance Report
10.1 Darryl Nunn summarised the Finance Report for the end of March 2012 position, which showed Ofsted having spent £165.3m of its £173.0m profiled budget. Significant savings were being generated from the early implementation of spending review proposals. 

10.2 The Committee noted the position and that all our HM Treasury targets had been met.
11. 
Progress on Ofsted’s Evaluation of Serious Case Reviews

11.1 The Committee noted the contents of this report and that Ofsted’s evaluation of serious case reviews would cease as of 1 July 2012.
12. 
Any other business 
12.1 The Committee noted the Internal Audit feedback questionnaire for 2012-13. It was noted that an additional comments box should be included for item 8 ‘The audit added value to the area under consideration’.
12.2 The Committee asked that Deloitte to report periodically any feedback from findings on the Internal Audit Feedback Questionnaire, based on themes.
12.3 The next Audit Committee meeting will take place at 14.00 on Friday 8 June 2012.

Action: Deloitte to periodically provide feedback from findings on the Internal Audit Feedback Questionnaire, based on themes.
13.
Review of the meeting

13.1 Audit Committee members were content with the meeting and asked in future for the objectives and outline of the Annual Report and Accounts, in advance.
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